

# **COI QUERY**

Country of Origin	LIBYA
Main subject	Security situation in Tripoli between 1 January-31 October 2021
Question(s)	1. Political developments and security situation
	2. Impact of violence on civilian population
	3 Displacement

**Date of completion** 3 November 2021

Query Code Q39-2021

Contributing EU+ COI units N/A

(if applicable)

## Disclaimer

This response to a COI query has been elaborated according to the <u>EASO COI Report Methodology</u> and <u>EASO Writing</u> and <u>Referencing Guide</u>.

The information provided in this response has been researched, evaluated and processed with utmost care within a limited time frame. All sources used are referenced. A quality review has been performed in line with the above mentioned methodology. This document does not claim to be exhaustive neither conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim to international protection. If a certain event, person or organisation is not mentioned in the report, this does not mean that the event has not taken place or that the person or organisation does not exist. Terminology used should not be regarded as indicative of a particular legal position.

The information in the response does not necessarily reflect the opinion of EASO and makes no political statement whatsoever.

The target audience is caseworkers, COI researchers, policy makers, and decision making authorities. The answer was finalised on 3 November 2021. Any event taking place after this date is not included in this answer.

# **COI QUERY RESPONSE - LIBYA**

## Security situation in Tripoli between 1 January – 31 October 2021

# 1. Political developments and security situation

Political developments during the reference period are linked to the signing, on 23 October 2020, of a 'complete and permanent ceasefire' by the 'representatives to the 5+5 Joint Military Commission (5+5 JMC)' of the Government of National Accord (GNA) and the Libyan National Army (LNA), following mediation by the United Nations Support Mission in the country (UNSMIL).¹ The agreement envisaged an 'immediate ceasefire'², that 'military units and armed groups shall be withdrawn from all lines of contact and returned to their camps within three months of signature of the ceasefire'³, while 'all mercenaries and foreign fighters shall depart Libyan territory'⁴. Moreover, the two parties agreed to 'form a limited military force composed of regular military personnel operating under an operations room set up by the 5+5 Joint Military Commission to curb anticipated violations'.⁵

In addition, between 2-4 November 2020, representatives of the 5+5 JMC met in Ghadamis, Libya, and 'agreed to establish a Libyan-led and Libyan-owned ceasefire monitoring mechanism', which would be first implemented in 'a defined area in central Libya around Sirte, from Suknah to Abu Qurayn and Bin Jawwad, subject to potential future extension'.<sup>6</sup>

Between 9-15 November 2020, the Libyan Political Dialogue Forum (LPDF) met for the first time in Tunis, Tunisia. The LPDF 'comprised 75 representatives, including 17 women, from all Libyan regions and political and social constituencies, as well as from the House of Representatives and the High State Council', and adopted a 'political road map, intended to culminate in the holding of presidential and parliamentary elections on 24 December 2021'. In addition, the LPDF decided on 'a reformed executive authority to lead a government of national unity during the transitional period'. The executive authority would comprise 'a three-member Presidency Council and a separate Prime Minister with two deputies', and 'would be tasked to reunify state institutions and provide security

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> UNSC, Letter dated 27 October 2020 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 27 October 2020, <u>url</u>, p. 1; Guardian (The), Libya's rival forces sign permanent ceasefire at UN-sponsored talks, 23 October 2020, <u>url</u>; UN News, UN salutes new Libya ceasefire agreement that points to 'a better, safer, and more peaceful future'. 23 October 2020, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> UNSC, Letter dated 27 October 2020 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 27 October 2020, <u>url</u>, Annex, Section II, para. 1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> UNSC, Letter dated 27 October 2020 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 27 October 2020, <u>url</u>, Annex, Section II, para. 2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> UNSC, Letter dated 27 October 2020 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 27 October 2020, <u>url</u>, Annex, Section II, para. 2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> UNSC, Letter dated 27 October 2020 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 27 October 2020, <u>url</u>, Annex, Section II, para. 3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> UNSC, Letter dated 29 December 2020 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 30 December 2020, <u>url</u>, para. 7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Africa News, Tough start for Libya's political forum as talks stall, 16 November 2020, <u>url</u>; UNSC, Letter dated 29 December 2020 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 30 December 2020, <u>url</u>, para. 11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> UNSC, Letter dated 29 December 2020 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 30 December 2020, <u>url</u>, para. 11

and basic services to the population until elections were held'.9

On 26 December 2020 and on 6 January 2021, two rounds of prisoner exchanges took place, as part of 'confidence-building measures' agreed upon by the GNA and the LNA. <sup>10</sup> Similar initiatives took place subsequently on 31 March 2021, on 1 April 2021, and on 7 May 2021, when 'combatants and political detainees' were released by both sides. <sup>11</sup>

In January 2021, as reported by International Crisis Group, the GNA and LNA 'continued to accuse each other of pursuing military build-up' in violation of the October 2020 ceasefire agreement.<sup>12</sup>

On 18 January 2021, the then-Prime Minister Fayez Al-Sarraj established 'a new Tripoli-based security force called the Stability Support Apparatus' (Stabilisation Support Force). According to media reports, the new force was under Al-Sarraj's direct control, and was to be led by Abdelghani Al-Kikli, head of the Abu Salim Central Security Force (also referred to as the 'Busleem Ghenewa brigade' 15). At the same time, the head of the Tripoli Revolutionaries Brigade (TRB) militia Ayoub Aburas was selected as Al-Kikli's deputy. Describing the appointments, Amnesty International (Al) argued in February 2021 that 'Libyan authorities have promoted and legitimized leaders of militias that have been responsible for heinous acts of abuse'. Referring to Al-Kikli, Al claimed that it had 'documented war crimes and other serious human rights violations by forces under [Al-Kikli's] command over the past 10 years'. Meanwhile, referring to the Tripoli Revolutionaries Brigade (TRB) militia, Al claimed that the TRB 'has been involved in arbitrary detention, enforced disappearances and torture'.

On 5 February 2021, the LPDF selected the members of the new interim executive authority. Accordingly, 'Mohammad Younes Menfi was selected as President-designate of the Presidency Council, while Mossa al-Koni and Abdullah Hussein al-Lafi were selected as members-designate of the Council'. At the same time, Abdul Hamid Mohammed Dbeibah was appointed 'as the new Prime Minister-designate'. On 15 March 2021, the 'new Government of National Unity proposed by the Prime Minister-designate' was 'sworn in by the House of Representatives'.

On 21 February 2021, GNA Interior Minister Fathi Bashagha survived an assassination attempt as his motorcade was attacked by armed men outside Tripoli.<sup>20</sup>

In a March 2021 report, the UN Panel of Experts on Libya, referring to the period 25 October 2019-24 January 2021, highlighted that the 'threat from Islamic State in Iraq and the Levant-Libya remains moderate'. The source stated that, while members of the group are 'mainly in the southern desert cities of Taraghin, Awbari and Ghadduwah', it also has 'sleeper cells in the coastal cities of Sabratah

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 19 January 2021, url, para 17

 $<sup>^{10}</sup>$  UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 19 January 2021,  $\underline{\text{url}}$ , para 21

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 11 May 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 19

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> International Crisis Group, CrisisWatch: January 2021, n.d., url

 $<sup>^{13}</sup>$  Libya Herald, Serraj creates new "Stability Support Apparatus" accountable directly to his office, 19 January 2021,  $\underline{\text{url}}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> AI, Libya: Ten years after uprising abusive militias evade justice and instead reap rewards, 17 February 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Libya Herald, Serraj creates new "Stability Support Apparatus" accountable directly to his office, 19 January 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Libya Herald, Serraj creates new "Stability Support Apparatus" accountable directly to his office, 19 January 2021, url; Libya Observer, Al-Sarraj establishes "Stability Support Apparatus" in Libya's capital, 18 January 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> AI, Libya: Ten years after uprising abusive militias evade justice and instead reap rewards, 17 February 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 11 May 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 11 May 2021, url, paras. 5,6

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> International Crisis Group, CrisisWatch: February 2021, n.d., <u>url</u>; AJ, Libya's powerful interior minister survives assassination attempt, 21 February 2021, <u>url</u>

and Tripoli'.<sup>21</sup> More recently, in 'early March' 2021, the 'Joint Security Room of the Government of National Accord coordinated a counter-terrorism operation in southern Tripoli, which led to the arrest of elements reportedly affiliated with ISIL'.<sup>22</sup> In August 2021, the UN reported the 'presence and activities of violent extremist organizations, Da'esh and the Organization of Al-Qaida in the Islamic Maghreb [..] including in the form of direct threats against civilians and United Nations personnel and attacks against security forces' in all regions of Libya, without giving more details.<sup>23</sup>

In April 2021, the 444 Brigade militia, who is 'aligned to the Libyan state', reportedly closed the headquarters of several 'unofficial militia headquarters' located in the Salah al-Din and al-Shouk areas, of south Tripoli.<sup>24</sup>

In May 2021, a UN report focusing on the period 19 January-11 May 2021, highlighted the 'rivalry and renewed competition among armed groups' which 'resurfaced in Tripoli and the western region in the lead-up to and following the selection of a new executive authority' by the LPDF.<sup>25</sup> A similar account was presented by the UN in a later report referring to the period 11 May-25 August 2021, where it was stated that 'rivalry and renewed competition between armed groups over territorial control continued to affect the security situation in Tripoli and north-western towns'.<sup>26</sup> The source also highlighted that the Stability Support Apparatus force 'sought to assert control over government institutions in Tripoli and areas along the north-western coastline, having been tasked by the Government of National Unity to manage potential conflicts among armed groups in the area'.<sup>27</sup>

On 7 May 2021, 'armed militiamen briefly took over a hotel [..] that serves as headquarters for the interim government'<sup>28</sup> in Tripoli. While no casualties were reported, the move was described as a display of force by the militia, and a media source further claimed that the militiamen were searching for Foreign Minister Najla al-Manqoush.<sup>29</sup> A subsequent June 2021 report by the Jamestown Foundation stated that the 'militants were aligned with Burkan al-Ghadab (Volcano of Rage), a coalition of militias' employed by the GNA in 2019 to defend Tripoli from LNA attacks. The same source highlighted the public statement released by 'Burkan al-Ghadab's media office', where 'the militia insisted that al-Manqoush should be dismissed for calling for the complete departure of all foreign forces and mercenaries from the country, without making an exception for the Turkish military'.<sup>30</sup>

On 22 June 2021, Doctors Without Borders/Médecins Sans Frontières (MSF)announced it was suspending its 'activities in Mabani and Abu Salim detention centres in Tripoli [..] following repeated incidents of violence towards refugees and migrants held there'.<sup>31</sup> The organisation subsequently resumed its activities in the centres some three months later, according to a press release by MSF issued on 29 September 2021.<sup>32</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> UNSC, Letter dated 8 March 2021 from the Panel of Experts on Libya established pursuant to resolution 1973 (2011) addressed to the President of the Security Council, 8 March 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 13

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 11 May 2021, url, para. 41

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 25 August 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 36

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Libyan Express, The 444th Combat Brigade shuts down another 23 militia headquarters in Tripoli, 21 April 2021, <u>url</u>; Libya Herald, 11 unofficial Tripoli militia dens closed as part of security plan, 14 April 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 11 May 2021, url, para. 32

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 25 August 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 30

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 25 August 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 31

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> AP, Libyan militias briefly take over Tripoli gov't headquarters, 8 May 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Arab Weekly (The), As they flex muscle, Libyan militias sow doubt about government authority, 11 May 2021, <u>url</u>; AP, Libyan militias briefly take over Tripoli gov't headquarters, 8 May 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Jamestown Foundation, Burkan al-Ghadab Militants' Display of Force Highlights Deepening Turkish Influence in Libya, 4 June 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> MSF, Libya: Recurring violence against migrants and refugees forces MSF to suspend activities in Tripoli detention centers, 22 June 2021, <u>url</u>;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> MSF, Libya: Medical care resumes in Tripoli detention centres, 29 September 2021, <u>url</u>

On 22 July 2021, fighting took place between the Special Deterrence Forces (SDF) militia and the Stabilisation Support Force in the central Tripoli neighbourhoods of Ben Ashour and Ras Hassan.<sup>33</sup> While a source reported one civilian death<sup>34</sup>, another claimed that three civilians had been killed during the fighting.<sup>35</sup>

On 28 July 2021, a media source quoted unnamed accounts that 'several members of the Municipal Council of Ain Zara' had been 'kidnapped by the Tripoli Revolutionaries Brigade' militia, who 'stormed the municipality headquarters and assaulted the council members, and then reportedly took them to an unknown location'.<sup>36</sup>

On 2 August 2021, 'unidentified armed men' abducted Rida Faraj Fraitis, the Chief of Staff for the First Deputy Prime Minister of the Government of National Unity (GNU), along with a colleague, 'following Mr Fraitis' visit to GNU premises in Tripoli'.<sup>37</sup> The two men were reportedly released on 17 August 2021, two weeks after the abduction, while the perpetrators had not been identified.<sup>38</sup>

On 3 August 2021, an explosion and gunfire were reported 'in the vicinity of the Islamic Dawa Association, located near Gypsum Road in southwestern Tripoli'.<sup>39</sup>

On 3 September 2021, armed clashes were reported in the 'densely populated neighbourhood'<sup>40</sup> of Salah al-Din in southern Tripoli. According to media reports, the fighting took places between the 444 Brigade militia and the Stabilisation Support Force<sup>41</sup>, while 'gunfire and explosions' were reported 'near the military's Tikbali camp'.<sup>42</sup> Earlier that week, 'smaller incidents of friction or clashes' had been reported in Tripoli, 'including a gunfight at a state institution'.<sup>43</sup>

On 21 September 2021, the House of Representatives (HoR), 'Libya's eastern-based parliament'<sup>44</sup>, passed a no-confidence motion against the Government of National Unity (GNU). While the 'Tripolibased High Council of State, the parliament's upper house'<sup>45</sup> dismissed the vote, and the Government was expected to carry on in a caretaker role, the motion was described as a 'new blow to UN-backed peace efforts'<sup>46</sup>, as well as potentially affecting the upcoming December 2021 parliamentary and presidential elections.<sup>47</sup>

On 1 October 2021, 'armed men from militias and security forces affiliated with Libya's Interior Ministry violently broke into homes and temporary shelters in the Gargaresh area in Tripoli', in what was described as an 'unprecedented migrant crackdown'. According to Amnesty International, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Libya Herald, Central Tripoli militia clashes – Interior Ministry says security situation is stable, 23 July 2021, <u>url</u>; Garda, Libya: Clashes erupt between security forces and militia group in Tripoli July 22, 22 July 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Libya Herald, Central Tripoli militia clashes – Interior Ministry says security situation is stable, 23 July 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> International Crisis Group, CrisisWatch: July 2021, n.d., url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Libya Review, Members of Ain Zara Municipal Council Kidnapped, 28 July 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> UNSMIL, UNSMIL Condemns the Abduction and Disappearance of Senior Government Official, 10 August 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> AP, Libya says senior official released, 2 weeks after abduction, 17 August 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Garda, Libya: Explosion and shooting reported near Islamic Dawa Association in southwestern Tripoli late Aug. 3, 3 August 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> UNSMIL, UNSMIL Expresses Concern Over Armed Clashes In Tripoli's Salaheddine Area, Calls For Immediate Cessation Of Hostilities, 3 September 2021, url;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Daily Sabah, Concerns grow in Libya as armed clashes break out in Tripoli, 3 September 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Garda, Libya: Clashes reportedly break out between armed groups in Tripoli early Sept. 3, 3 September 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> AJ, Worst Tripoli fighting in a year tests Libya ceasefire, 3 September 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> AJ, Libya's parliament passes no-confidence vote in unity government, 21 September 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> DW, Libya: Unity government loses disputed no-confidence vote, 21 September 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> AJ, Libya's parliament passes no-confidence vote in unity government, 21 September 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> UNSMIL, UNSMIL Statement On Reports About No-Confidence Motion Against The GNU, 21 September 2021, <u>url</u>; DW, Libya: Unity government loses disputed no-confidence vote, 21 September 2021, <u>url</u>

forces used 'unlawful lethal force and other violence [..] firing rounds of live ammunition, damaging belongings and stealing valuables'. While UNSMIL quoted figures by the national authorities of around 4 000 people being arrested<sup>48</sup>, AI stated that 'over 5 000 men, women and children from Sub-Saharan Africa' were detained during the raids.<sup>49</sup>

On 8 October 2021, the 5+5 JMC 'agreed on, and signed a comprehensive Action Plan [..] for the gradual, balanced, and sequenced process of the withdrawal of mercenaries, foreign fighters and foreign forces from Libyan territory'. According to a report by Reuters, 'no details or timeline' were given with regards to the Action Plan, as 'mercenaries brought by the foreign powers involved in Libya, including Russia and Turkey, remain entrenched on both sides'. 51

Also on 8 October 2021, six African migrants were shot and killed by guards in Al-Mabani detention centre, 'following a riot and an attempted escape', according to the International Organization for Migration (IOM).<sup>52</sup>

On 22 October 2021, the US-based charity International Christian Concern reported that, 'since September 30, 2021, at least 17 Egyptian Coptic Christians have gone missing' from the Gargaresh area of Tripoli. According to the source, 'friends and family believe they were detained by the authorities, while others believe they were taken by an armed group'.<sup>53</sup>

On 27 October 2021, gunmen in military uniforms raided the house of 'Major General Abdel Basset Marwan, commander of the Tripoli Military District' in the Zenata area of Tripoli. According to a media source, the perpetrators belonged to an armed group affiliated with the 444 Brigade militia. The same source quoted Marwan, who stated that the 444 Brigade 'is from outside the military institution, does not adhere to military or hierarchical norms, does not abide by the law and powers, and interferes in tasks that are not within its competence, and they received a large sum of money from the Ministry of Defense illegally and deviated from its path'. 55

Also on 27 October 2021, the headquarters of the Ministry of Sports in Tripoli were 'stormed by an armed group, who 'intimidated the workers, and tampered with the offices and equipment'.<sup>56</sup>

Some of the indicative incidents that occurred in Tripoli during the reference period include:

• On 18 March 2021, one child was killed and another three were injured by a landmine explosion in Ain Zarah area.<sup>57</sup> Later that month, on 26 March 2021, a man was killed when a landmine exploded in an area south of Tripoli<sup>58</sup>, while on 30 March 2021, 'an African worker was seriously injured as a result of a landmine explosion [..] in the Ain Zara region'.<sup>59</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> UNSMIL, UN extremely concerned about reports of Killing and Excessive Use of Force against Migrants and Asylum Seekers in Gargaresh, Tripoli, 2 October 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> AI, Libya: Unlawful lethal force and mass arrests in unprecedented migrant crackdown, 8 October 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> UNSMIL, Statement Attributable to The Spokesperson for the Secretary-General On Libya, 12 October 2021, <u>url</u>; UNSMIL, UN Welcomes the JMC's Signing of Action Plan for the Withdrawal of Mercenaries, Foreign Fighters And Foreign Forces, 8 October 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Reuters, Libya's eastern forces say plan agreed to withdraw mercenaries, 9 October 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> IOM, IOM Condemns Killing of Six Migrants at Detention Centre in Tripoli, 9 October 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> International Christian Concern, Egyptian Coptic Christians Disappear in Libya, 22 October 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Asharq Al-Awsat, Libya: Attack on Ministry of Sports, Attempt to Assassinate Military Commander, 29 October 2021, <u>url</u>; Middle East in 24, Tripoli militia struggle intensifies in rejection of the December elections, 29 October 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Middle East in 24, Tripoli militia struggle intensifies in rejection of the December elections, 29 October 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Asharq Al-Awsat, Libya: Attack on Ministry of Sports, Attempt to Assassinate Military Commander, 29 October 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Xinhuanet, UNICEF voices concern over death, injury of children by landmine in Libya's Tripoli, 19 March 2021, <u>url</u>; Libya Observer, Child killed, three injured in mine blast in south Tripoli, 18 March 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> MEMO, Libya: Landmine kills civilian south of Tripoli, 27 March 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Libya Observer, African worker injured in a landmine explosion, 30 March 2021, url

- On 8 April 2021, 'one person was killed and two were injured' in the Al-Mabani detention center in Tripoli, according to a statement by MSF. MSF quoted unnamed sources, who claimed that high tensions in the 'severely overcrowded' facility led to 'shots being fired indiscriminately into cells where detained people were held'.<sup>60</sup>
- On 13 September 2021, a 'family of eight members was seriously injured in a landmine explosion south of Tripoli', according to a local media report. 61
- On 26 September 2021, the head of the National Youth League, Imad al-Harathi, 'was reportedly kidnapped by unknown armed individuals from his office in Tripoli'.<sup>62</sup> Al-Harathi was allegedly targeted after he called 'for demonstrations in support of Libya's scheduled December [2021] elections'.<sup>63</sup>

#### **Violent Incidents**

Data on violent incidents provided below is based on publicly available figures published by the Armed Conflict Location and Event Data Project (ACLED).<sup>64</sup> For the purpose of this COI Query Response, the following types of events were included as violent incidents in the analysis of the security situation: battles; explosions/remote violence; and incidents of violence against civilians. The figures published reflect the situation regarding violent incidents as it was up to and including the extraction date. According to its methodology, 'the ACLED project often reviews specific periods of conflict or instability [..]. This means that users may find changes to the data in their selected countries or targeted conflicts throughout the year'.<sup>65</sup>

According to the latest available data, between 1 January-29 October 2021, ACLED recorded 90 violent events in Libya, of which: 38 were coded as battles, 21 were coded as explosions/remote violence, and 31 were coded as incidents of violence against civilians. Of the 90 violent events recorded at national level, 29 were recorded in Tripoli (some 32.2 % of total) during the same reference period, of which: 8 were coded as battles, 5 were coded as explosions/remote violence, and 16 were coded as incidents of violence against civilians.<sup>66</sup>

## 2. Impact of violence on civilian population

#### **Civilian fatalities**

The figures on civilian fatalities provided below are derived solely from those violent events that were coded by ACLED as episodes of violence against civilians. It should be noted that these figures are only a subset of the total figure of civilian deaths, since such deaths are also highly likely to occur during other violent incidents.<sup>67</sup>

According to the latest available data, between 1 January-29 October 2021, ACLED recorded 31 incidents of violence against civilians in Libya, which resulted in 17 civilian deaths. Of the 31 incidents of violence against civilians recorded at national level, 16 were recorded in Tripoli (some 53.3 % of total). These resulted in 10 civilian deaths in Tripoli, or around 58.8 % of all civilian deaths

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> MSF, Libya: One person dead and two injured in shooting in Tripoli detention centre, 9 April 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Libya Observer, Landmine explosion causes serious injuries to eight members of the same family, 13 September 2021, <u>url</u>
<sup>62</sup> Republic World, UN Mission In Libya Demands Release Of Activist Abducted By Armed Men From Tripoli, 29 September

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Republic World, UN Mission in Libya Demands Release Of Activist Abducted By Armed Men From Tripoli, 29 Septembe 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Daily Sabah, Youth leader urging elections kidnapped in Libyan capital Tripoli, 30 September 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> ACLED (Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project), Dashboard, n.d, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> ACLED (Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project), Methodology, April 2019, <u>url</u>, pp. 1-2

<sup>66</sup> ACLED (Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project), Dashboard, extracted on 2 November 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> ACLED (Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project), Codebook, 2019, url, p. 8

recorded by ACLED during the reference period. 68

#### **Humanitarian Situation**

According to UNOCHA, the estimated number of people in need of humanitarian aid in Libya, was expected to grow, from approximately 1.3 million in 2020 to an estimated 1.8 million people in 2021.<sup>69</sup> The continued conflict, the blockade of the oil sector for most of the year and the COVID-19 pandemic have further debilitated the already weak economic situation in the country. People living in Alkufra, Benghazi, Ejdabia and Tripoli mantikas were most affected with the highest acute severity on average.<sup>70</sup>

Following the ceasefire agreement on October 2020, the residents of Tripoli had to face the damages to their houses but also to infrastructure and municipal buildings caused by the last round of conflict from April 2019 to August 2020.<sup>71</sup> Regular disruptions to water and electricity that last sometimes up to 12 hours, have further eroded people's living standards in Tripoli.<sup>72</sup> In April 2021, the residents of some neighbourhoods in the municipalities of Abu Salim, Ain Zara and Al-Farnaj in the capital, Tripoli, complained about the interruption in water supply service for several days.<sup>73</sup> Attacks on water infrastructure and oil resources have been used to pressure authorities.<sup>74</sup> On 12 August 2021, gunmen demanding the release of a jailed Gaddafi-era official threatened to sabotage the water network and Libyan authorities had to shut off water supplies to western and southwestern Libya.<sup>75</sup>

Another consequence of the 2019–2020 conflict was the explosive hazard contamination, especially in the southern parts of Tripoli. According to a UN report surveys identified 750 areas that are known or suspected to be contaminated. Most areas had explosive remnants of war contamination, with some suspected to have landmines. Between March 2021 and May 2021, 15 people were killed and 5 were injured by explosive contamination in Tripoli and Sirte. An August 2021 UN report noted that Tripoli International Airport remained contaminated with explosive remnants of war.

#### **Humanitarian Access**

A June 2021 UNOCHA report noted that 'Health and Protection were the most impacted sectors with 41 per cent and 27 per cent of all reported [access] constraints respectively. [...] the west faced the biggest impact (57 per cent) of access challenges. Tripoli alone accounted for more than a fifth of all constraints reported'. As of August 2021, Tripoli and Sebha were the two mantikas that reported the biggest number of access challenges, accounting together for a third of the reported access constraints. The constraints is a constraints. The constraints is a constraint of the reported access constraints.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> ACLED (Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project), Dashboard, extracted on 2 November 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> UNOCHA, Humanitarian Needs Overview, Libya, January 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 4

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> UNOCHA, Humanitarian Needs Overview, Libya, January 2021, url, p. 23

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> ICRC, War in cities: Tripoli, Libya, 25 May 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Al Jazeera, War-weary Libyans yearn for end to daily blackouts, 29 August 2021, <u>url</u>; ICRC, War in cities: Tripoli, Libya, 25 May 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Libya Observer, Residents of some neighborhoods in Tripoli complain interruption of Man-Made river water, 26 April 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> UNSMIL, UNSMIL statement on the release of detainees and resumption of water supply, 21 August 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Middle East Eye Libya: Water cut off after sabotage threats over Gaddafi's cousin, 15 August 2021, <u>url</u>; AA, UN hails joint Libyan force to secure water network, 26 August 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> UNOCHA, Libya Humanitarian Bulletin (February 2021), 24 March 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 4; UNSC, Letter dated 6 August 2021 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 9 August 2021, <u>url</u>, Annex, para. 32; UNSMIL, Libya- 2020 UN Country Team Results Report, 25 August 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 6

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 11 May 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 66

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 11 May 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 66

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 25 August 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 69

<sup>80</sup> UNOCHA, Libya I Humanitarian Bulletin (May 2021), 22 June 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> UNOCHA, Libya I Humanitarian Bulletin (August 2021), 31 August 2021, <u>url</u>

### 3. Displacement

Following the ceasefire in October 2020, there has been a 'marked decrease in internally displaced people (IDP) numbers'. <sup>82</sup> As people previously displaced to Tripoli have continued throughout the first months of 2021 to return to their places of origin<sup>83</sup>, the number of IDPs in the province dropped from 43 725 in January-February 2021<sup>84</sup> to 37 393 in May-June 2021, moving Tripoli down from previously hosting the largest displaced population in Libya to the second place on this list. <sup>85</sup> Ján Kubiš, Special Envoy of the Secretary-General for Libya, and Head of the United Nations Support mission in Libya, reported that 'In May, some 500 Tawerghan families living in an IDP settlement at the Naval Military Academy in Tripoli were evicted. Two other sites in Tripoli where internally displaced persons, migrants and refugees live are facing forced eviction, with migrants and refugees subjected to harassment and attacks'. <sup>86</sup>

Regarding returnees, IOM data showed that the number of returnees in Tripoli slightly increased from 150 210 in January-February 2021<sup>87</sup> to 150 945 in May-June 2021<sup>88</sup>. Several sources reported that the presence of explosive hazards and landmines, especially in the southern parts of Tripoli, have presented impediments to return.<sup>89</sup>

As of September 2021, there were 90 954 migrants in Tripoli <sup>90</sup>, while as of 1 November 2021, there were 22 601 refugees in the province <sup>91</sup>. UN reports have noted that women migrants and refugees continued to face 'heightened risk of rape, sexual harassment and trafficking by armed groups, transnational smugglers and traffickers, as well as officials of the Directorate for Combating Illegal Migration (DCIM) under the Ministry of the Interior'. <sup>92</sup> In June 2021, reports noted repeated incidents of sexual violence perpetrated against five Somali girls between the ages of 16 and 18 years held in the Shara' al-Zawiyah detention centre in Tripoli <sup>93</sup>, while according to a July 2021 report by Amnesty International at least six women reported a pattern of sexual violence and harassment against women and girls being detained in Shara al-Zawiya detention centre. <sup>94</sup>

<sup>82</sup> UNHCR, Internally displaced persons and returnees in Libya, July 2021, 2 September 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> IOM, DTM, Libya - IDPs And Returnees Report (January- February 2021), Round 35, 27 April 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 14; IOM, DTM, Libya - IDPs And Returnees Report (March- April 2021), Round 36, 11 July 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 7; IOM, DTM, Libya - IDPs And Returnees Report (March- April 2021), Round 36, 11 July 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 6; UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 11 May 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 75; UNHCR, Internally displaced persons and returnees in Libya, July 2021, 2 September 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> IOM, DTM, Libya - IDPs And Returnees Report (January- February 2021), Round 35, 27 April 2021, url, p. 14

<sup>85</sup> IOM, DTM, Libya - IDPs And Returnees Report (May-June 2021), Round 37, 26 August 2021, url, p. 6

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> UNSMIL, Remarks to the Security Council by Ján Kubiš, Special Envoy of the Secretary-General for Libya, and Head of the United Nations Support mission in Libya, 15 July 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> IOM, DTM, Libya - IDPs And Returnees Report (January- February 2021), Round 35, 27 April 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 15

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> IOM, DTM, Libya - IDPs And Returnees Report (May-June 2021), Round 37, 26 August 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> UNOCHA, Libya Humanitarian Response Plan 2021 (January 2021), 3 February 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 74; UNOCHA, Libya Humanitarian Bulletin (February 2021), 24 March 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 1; UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 11 May 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 75; UNSC, Letter dated 6 August 2021 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 9 August 2021, <u>url</u>, Annex, para. 32; UNHCR, Internally displaced persons and returnees in Libya, July 2021, 2 September 2021, <u>url</u>

<sup>90</sup> IOM, Libya Migrants Report (July-September 2021), Round 38, 21 October 2021, url

<sup>91</sup> UNHCR, Libya Operational Data Portal, last updated 1 November 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 11 May 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 50, UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 25 August 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 48, UNSC, United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 2 September 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 20

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> ABC News, Libyan guards accused of sexually assaulting minors, 20 June 2021, <u>url</u>; UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General, 25 August 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 48

<sup>94</sup> AI, Libya: Horrific violations in detention highlight Europe's shameful role in forced returns, 15 July 2021, url

On 3 and 13 June 2021, guards at the Abu Salim detention centre in Tripoli, indiscriminately opened fire, killing at least seven migrants and injuring more. Following the increasing violence towards refugees and migrants held in detention, MSF suspended its operations at the Abu Salim and Mabani detention centres in Tripoli, on 22 June 2021, and announced, on 29 September 2021, the resumption of its activities, after receiving assurances from DCIM about the improvement of the conditions in the detention centres.

During the first week of October 2021, more than 5 000 migrants were arrested in the area around the town of Gargaresh<sup>97</sup> and transferred to already overcrowded detention centres in Tripoli.<sup>98</sup> Thousands of detainees attempted to escape from a detention centre on 8 October 2021. At least six were killed by prison staff during the breakout.<sup>99</sup> Following these events, thousands of migrants have camped for three weeks outside a Community Day Centre run by UNHCR in Tripoli, calling for the evacuation of the detention centres in Tripoli.<sup>100</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> Guardian (The), Violence towards refugees at Libyan detention centres forces MSF to pull out, 24 June 2021, <u>url</u>; UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General, 25 August 2021, <u>url</u>, para. 53

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> MSF, Ongoing violence against detained migrants forces MSF to suspend Tripoli detention centre activities, 22 June 2021, url; MSF, Medical care resumes in Tripoli detention centres, 29 September 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> Al Jazeera, Libya's migrant detentions tops 5,000 as crackdown continues, 4 October 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> MSF, Thousands beaten up, detained following days of mass arrests in Tripoli, 6 OCTOBER 2021, <u>url</u>; UNHCR, UNHCR Update Libya, 8 October 2021, <u>url</u>;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Al Jazeera, Libyan detention centre guards kill six migrants amid crackdown, 8 October 2021, <u>url</u>; BAMF, Briefing Notes, 11 October 2021, <u>url</u>, p.7; UNHCR, UNHCR Update Libya, 15 October 2021, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> UNHCR, No safe place to go for asylum-seekers snared in Libya dragnet, 14 October 2021, <u>url</u>; Al Jazeera, Thousands of refugees and migrants plead for Libya evacuation, 22 October 2021, <u>url</u>

## **SOURCES USED**

Africa News, Tough start for Libya's political forum as talks stall, 16 November 2020, <a href="https://www.africanews.com/2020/11/16/tough-start-for-libya-s-political-forum-talks/">https://www.africanews.com/2020/11/16/tough-start-for-libya-s-political-forum-talks/</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Al (Amnesty International), Libya: Ten years after uprising abusive militias evade justice and instead reap rewards, 17 February 2021, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2021/02/libya-ten-years-after-uprising-abusive-militias-evade-justice-and-instead-reap-rewards/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2021/02/libya-ten-years-after-uprising-abusive-militias-evade-justice-and-instead-reap-rewards/</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Al (Amnesty International), Libya: Unlawful lethal force and mass arrests in unprecedented migrant crackdown, 8 October 2021, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2021/10/libya-unlawful-lethal-force-and-mass-arrests-in-unprecedented-migrant-crackdown/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2021/10/libya-unlawful-lethal-force-and-mass-arrests-in-unprecedented-migrant-crackdown/</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

AJ (Al Jazeera), Libya's parliament passes no-confidence vote in unity government, 21 September 2021, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/9/21/libya-parliament-withdraws-confidence-from-unity-government">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/9/21/libya-parliament-withdraws-confidence-from-unity-government</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Al Jazeera, Libya's migrant detentions tops 5,000 as crackdown continues, 4 October 2021, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/10/4/libyas-roundup-tops-5000-migrants-as-crackdown-continues">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/10/4/libyas-roundup-tops-5000-migrants-as-crackdown-continues</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

AJ (Al Jazeera), Libya's powerful interior minister survives assassination attempt, 21 February 2021, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/2/21/libyas-powerful-interior-minister-survives-assassination-attempt">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/2/21/libyas-powerful-interior-minister-survives-assassination-attempt</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

AJ (Al Jazeera), Worst Tripoli fighting in a year tests Libya ceasefire, 3 September 2021, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/9/3/worst-tripoli-fighting-in-a-year-shows-limits-of-libya-peace-push">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/9/3/worst-tripoli-fighting-in-a-year-shows-limits-of-libya-peace-push</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

AJ (Al Jazeera), War-weary Libyans yearn for end to daily blackouts, 29 August 2021, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/8/29/war-weary-libyans-yearn-for-end-to-daily-blackouts">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/8/29/war-weary-libyans-yearn-for-end-to-daily-blackouts</a>, accessed 28 October 2021

AP (Associated Press), Libya says senior official released, 2 weeks after abduction, 17 August 2021, <a href="https://apnews.com/article/europe-middle-east-africa-libya-9f87fc461b6065255be1f7516dcf30ae">https://apnews.com/article/europe-middle-east-africa-libya-9f87fc461b6065255be1f7516dcf30ae</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

AP (Associated Press), Libyan militias briefly take over Tripoli gov't headquarters, 8 May 2021, <a href="https://apnews.com/article/tripoli-europe-africa-libya-middle-east-afee7cef514a21d4f58b02c0b25ba681">https://apnews.com/article/tripoli-europe-africa-libya-middle-east-afee7cef514a21d4f58b02c0b25ba681</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Arab Weekly (The), As they flex muscle, Libyan militias sow doubt about government authority, 11 May 2021, <a href="https://thearabweekly.com/they-flex-muscle-libyan-militias-sow-doubt-about-government-authority">https://thearabweekly.com/they-flex-muscle-libyan-militias-sow-doubt-about-government-authority</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Asharq Al-Awsat, Libya: Attack on Ministry of Sports, Attempt to Assassinate Military Commander, 29 October 2021, <a href="https://english.aawsat.com/home/article/3273271/libya-attack-ministry-sports-attempt-assassinate-military-commander">https://english.aawsat.com/home/article/3273271/libya-attack-ministry-sports-attempt-assassinate-military-commander</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

BAMF (Federal Office for Migration and Refugees Germany), Briefing Notes, 16 August 2021,



https://www.bamf.de/SharedDocs/Anlagen/EN/Behoerde/Informationszentrum/BriefingNotes/2021/briefingnotes-kw33-2021.pdf? blob=publicationFile&v=3, accessed 31 October 2021

BAMF (Federal Office for Migration and Refugees Germany), Briefing Notes, 11 October 2021, <a href="https://www.bamf.de/SharedDocs/Anlagen/EN/Behoerde/Informationszentrum/BriefingNotes/2021/briefingnotes-kw41-2021.pdf">https://www.bamf.de/SharedDocs/Anlagen/EN/Behoerde/Informationszentrum/BriefingNotes/2021/briefingnotes-kw41-2021.pdf</a>? blob=publicationFile&v=3, accessed 31 October 2021

Daily Sabah, Concerns grow in Libya as armed clashes break out in Tripoli, 3 September 2021, <a href="https://www.dailysabah.com/world/africa/concerns-grow-in-libya-as-armed-clashes-break-out-in-tripoli">https://www.dailysabah.com/world/africa/concerns-grow-in-libya-as-armed-clashes-break-out-in-tripoli</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Daily Sabah, Youth leader urging elections kidnapped in Libyan capital Tripoli, 30 September 2021, <a href="https://www.dailysabah.com/world/africa/youth-leader-urging-elections-kidnapped-in-libyan-capital-tripoli">https://www.dailysabah.com/world/africa/youth-leader-urging-elections-kidnapped-in-libyan-capital-tripoli</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

DW (Deutsche Welle), Libya: Unity government loses disputed no-confidence vote, 21 September 2021, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/libya-unity-government-loses-disputed-no-confidence-vote/a-59251580">https://www.garda.com/en/libya-unity-government-loses-disputed-no-confidence-vote/a-59251580</a>, <a href="https://www.garda.com/crisis24/news-alerts/505286/libya-clashes-erupt-between-security-forces-and-militia-group-in-tripoli-july-22">https://www.garda.com/crisis24/news-alerts/505286/libya-clashes-erupt-between-security-forces-and-militia-group-in-tripoli-july-22</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Garda, Libya: Clashes erupt between security forces and militia group in Tripoli July 22, 22 July 2021, <a href="https://www.garda.com/crisis24/news-alerts/505286/libya-clashes-erupt-between-security-forces-and-militia-group-in-tripoli-july-22">https://www.garda.com/crisis24/news-alerts/505286/libya-clashes-erupt-between-security-forces-and-militia-group-in-tripoli-july-22</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Garda, Libya: Clashes reportedly break out between armed groups in Tripoli early Sept. 3, 3 September 2021, <a href="https://www.garda.com/crisis24/news-alerts/520666/libya-clashes-reportedly-break-out-between-armed-groups-in-tripoli-early-sept-3">https://www.garda.com/crisis24/news-alerts/520666/libya-clashes-reportedly-break-out-between-armed-groups-in-tripoli-early-sept-3</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Garda, Libya: Explosion and shooting reported near Islamic Dawa Association in southwestern Tripoli late Aug. 3, 3 August 2021, <a href="https://www.garda.com/crisis24/news-alerts/509521/libya-explosion-and-shooting-reported-near-islamic-dawa-association-in-southwestern-tripoli-late-aug-3">https://www.garda.com/crisis24/news-alerts/509521/libya-explosion-and-shooting-reported-near-islamic-dawa-association-in-southwestern-tripoli-late-aug-3</a>, accessed 1

November 2021

Guardian (The), Libya's rival forces sign permanent ceasefire at UN-sponsored talks, 23 October 2020, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/oct/23/libya-rival-forces-sign-permanent-ceasefire-at-un-sponsored-talks">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/oct/23/libya-rival-forces-sign-permanent-ceasefire-at-un-sponsored-talks</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Guardian (The), Violence towards refugees at Libyan detention centres forces MSF to pull out, 24 June 2021, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2021/jun/24/violence-towards-refugees-at-libyan-detention-centres-forces-msf-to-pull-out">https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2021/jun/24/violence-towards-refugees-at-libyan-detention-centres-forces-msf-to-pull-out</a>, accessed 31 October 2021

International Christian Concern, Egyptian Coptic Christians Disappear in Libya, 22 October 2021, <a href="https://www.persecution.org/2021/10/22/egyptian-coptic-christians-disappear-libya/">https://www.persecution.org/2021/10/22/egyptian-coptic-christians-disappear-libya/</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

International Crisis Group, CrisisWatch: February 2021, n.d., <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo</a> <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo</a> <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo</a> <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo</a> <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D

International Crisis Group, CrisisWatch: January 2021, n.d., <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo\_nth=01&from\_year=2021&to\_month=10&to\_year=2021, accessed 1 November 2021">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo\_nth=01&from\_year=2021&to\_month=10&to\_year=2021, accessed 1 November 2021</a>

International Crisis Group, CrisisWatch: July 2021, n.d., <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo</a> <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo</a> <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo</a> <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?location%5B%5D=97&date\_range=custom&from\_mo</a> <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?">https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/database?locatio

IOM (International Organization for Migration), DTM (Displacement Tracking Matrix), Libya - IDPs And Returnees Report (January- February 2021), Round 35, 27 April 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/DTM">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/DTM</a> R35 IDP Returnee Report Final.pdf, accessed 31 October 2021

IOM (International Organization for Migration), DTM (Displacement Tracking Matrix), Libya - IDPs And Returnees Report (March- April 2021), Round 36, 11 July 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/displacement-tracking-matrix-dtm-libya-idp-and-returnee-report-mobility-tracking-8">https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/displacement-tracking-matrix-dtm-libya-idp-and-returnee-report-mobility-tracking-8</a>, accessed 31 October 2021

IOM (International Organization for Migration), DTM (Displacement Tracking Matrix), Libya - IDPs And Returnees Report (May-June 2021), Round 37, 26 August 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/DTM R37 IDP Returnee Report.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/DTM R37 IDP Returnee Report.pdf</a>, accessed 31 October 2021

IOM (International Organization for Migration), IOM Condemns Killing of Six Migrants at Detention Centre in Tripoli, 9 October 2021, <a href="https://www.iom.int/news/iom-condemns-killing-six-migrants-detention-centre-tripoli">https://www.iom.int/news/iom-condemns-killing-six-migrants-detention-centre-tripoli</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

IOM (International Organization for Migration), Libya Migrants Report (July- September 2021), Round 38, 21 October 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/displacement-tracking-matrix-dtm-libya-s-migrant-report-round-38-july-september-2021">https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/displacement-tracking-matrix-dtm-libya-s-migrant-report-round-38-july-september-2021</a>, accessed 31 October 2021

Jamestown Foundation, Burkan al-Ghadab Militants' Display of Force Highlights Deepening Turkish Influence in Libya, 4 June 2021, <a href="https://jamestown.org/program/burkan-al-ghadab-militants-display-of-force-highlights-deepening-turkish-influence-in-libya/">https://jamestown.org/program/burkan-al-ghadab-militants-display-of-force-highlights-deepening-turkish-influence-in-libya/</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Libya Herald, 11 unofficial Tripoli militia dens closed as part of security plan, 14 April 2021, <a href="https://www.libyaherald.com/2021/04/14/11-unofficial-tripoli-militia-dens-closed-as-part-of-security-plan/">https://www.libyaherald.com/2021/04/14/11-unofficial-tripoli-militia-dens-closed-as-part-of-security-plan/</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Libya Herald, Central Tripoli militia clashes – Interior Ministry says security situation is stable, 23 July 2021, <a href="https://www.libyaherald.com/2021/07/23/central-tripoli-militia-clashes-interior-ministry-says-security-situation-is-stable/">https://www.libyaherald.com/2021/07/23/central-tripoli-militia-clashes-interior-ministry-says-security-situation-is-stable/</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Libya Herald, Serraj creates new "Stability Support Apparatus" accountable directly to his office, 19 January 2021, <a href="https://www.libyaherald.com/2021/01/19/serraj-creates-new-stability-support-apparatus-accountable-directly-to-his-office/">https://www.libyaherald.com/2021/01/19/serraj-creates-new-stability-support-apparatus-accountable-directly-to-his-office/</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Libya Observer, African worker injured in a landmine explosion, 30 March 2021, <a href="https://www.libyaobserver.ly/inbrief/african-worker-injured-landmine-explosion">https://www.libyaobserver.ly/inbrief/african-worker-injured-landmine-explosion</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Libya Observer, Al-Sarraj establishes "Stability Support Apparatus" in Libya's capital, 18 January 2021, <a href="https://www.libyaobserver.ly/news/al-sarraj-establishes-stability-support-apparatus-libyas-capital">https://www.libyaobserver.ly/news/al-sarraj-establishes-stability-support-apparatus-libyas-capital</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Libya Observer, Child killed, three injured in mine blast in south Tripoli, 18 March 2021, <a href="https://www.libyaobserver.ly/news/child-killed-three-injured-mine-blast-south-tripoli">https://www.libyaobserver.ly/news/child-killed-three-injured-mine-blast-south-tripoli</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Libya Observer, Landmine explosion causes serious injuries to eight members of the same family, 13 September 2021, <a href="https://www.libyaobserver.ly/news/landmine-explosion-causes-serious-injuries-eight-members-same-family">https://www.libyaobserver.ly/news/landmine-explosion-causes-serious-injuries-eight-members-same-family</a>,

Libya Review, Members of Ain Zara Municipal Council Kidnapped, 28 July 2021, <a href="https://libyareview.com/15243/members-of-ain-zara-municipal-council-kidnapped/">https://libyareview.com/15243/members-of-ain-zara-municipal-council-kidnapped/</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Libyan Express, The 444th Combat Brigade shuts down another 23 militia headquarters in Tripoli, 21 April 2021, <a href="https://www.libyanexpress.com/the-444th-combat-brigade-shuts-down-another-23-militia-headquarters-in-tripoli/">https://www.libyanexpress.com/the-444th-combat-brigade-shuts-down-another-23-militia-headquarters-in-tripoli/</a>,

MEMO (Middle East Monitor), Libya: Landmine kills civilian south of Tripoli, 27 March 2021, <a href="https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20210327-libya-landmine-kills-civilian-south-of-tripoli/">https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20210327-libya-landmine-kills-civilian-south-of-tripoli/</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Middle East in 24, Tripoli militia struggle intensifies in rejection of the December elections, 29 October 2021, https://middleeast.in-24.com/world/358198.html, accessed 1 November 2021

MSF (Médecins Sans Frontières), Libya: Medical care resumes in Tripoli detention centres, 29 September 2021, <a href="https://www.msf.org/medical-care-resumes-libya-detention-centres">https://www.msf.org/medical-care-resumes-libya-detention-centres</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

MSF (Médecins Sans Frontières), Libya: One person dead and two injured in shooting in Tripoli detention centre, 9 April 2021, <a href="https://www.doctorswithoutborders.org/what-we-do/news-stories/news/libya-one-person-dead-and-two-injured-tripoli-detention-center">https://www.doctorswithoutborders.org/what-we-do/news-stories/news/libya-one-person-dead-and-two-injured-tripoli-detention-center</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

MSF (Médecins Sans Frontières), Libya: Recurring violence against migrants and refugees forces MSF to suspend activities in Tripoli detention centers, 22 June 2021, <a href="https://www.doctorswithoutborders.org/what-we-do/news-stories/story/libya-recurring-violence-against-migrants-and-refugees-forces-msf">https://www.doctorswithoutborders.org/what-we-do/news-stories/story/libya-recurring-violence-against-migrants-and-refugees-forces-msf</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

MSF (Médecins Sans Frontières), Thousands beaten up, detained following days of mass arrests in Tripoli, 6 October 2021, <a href="https://www.msf.org/thousands-detained-and-people-without-medical-care-after-days-arrests-libya">https://www.msf.org/thousands-detained-and-people-without-medical-care-after-days-arrests-libya</a>, accessed 29 October 2021

Republic World, UN Mission In Libya Demands Release Of Activist Abducted By Armed Men From Tripoli, 29 September 2021, <a href="https://www.republicworld.com/world-news/rest-of-the-world-news/un-mission-in-libya-demands-release-of-activist-abducted-by-armed-men-from-tripoli.html">https://www.republicworld.com/world-news/rest-of-the-world-news/un-mission-in-libya-demands-release-of-activist-abducted-by-armed-men-from-tripoli.html</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

Reuters, Libya's eastern forces say plan agreed to withdraw mercenaries, 9 October 2021, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/libyas-eastern-forces-say-plan-agreed-withdraw-mercenaries-2021-10-08/">https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/libyas-eastern-forces-say-plan-agreed-withdraw-mercenaries-2021-10-08/</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

UN (United Nations) News, UN salutes new Libya ceasefire agreement that points to 'a better, safer, and more peaceful future'. 23 October 2020, <a href="https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/10/1076012">https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/10/1076012</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

UNHCR (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees) UNHCR Update, Libya, 8 October 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/unhcr-update-libya-8-october-2021-enar">https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/unhcr-update-libya-8-october-2021-enar</a>, accessed 29 October 2021

UNHCR (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees), No safe place to go for asylum-seekers snared in Libya dragnet, 14 October 2021, <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/news/latest/2021/10/616838d54/safe-place-asylum-seekers-snared-libya-dragnet.html">https://www.unhcr.org/news/latest/2021/10/616838d54/safe-place-asylum-seekers-snared-libya-dragnet.html</a>, accessed 31 October 2021

UNHCR (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees), Internally displaced persons and returnees in Libya, July 2021, 2 September 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/internally-displaced-persons-and-returnees-libya-july-2021">https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/internally-displaced-persons-and-returnees-libya-july-2021</a>, accessed 27 October 2021

UNHCR (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees), Libya Operational Data Portal, last updated 1 November 2021, https://data2.unhcr.org/en/country/lby, accessed 29 October 2021

UNICEF (United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund), Libya: Hundreds of thousands of people including children risk losing water supply as critical facilities vandalized, 1 August 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/libya-hundreds-thousands-people-including-children-risk-losing-water-supply-critical">https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/libya-hundreds-thousands-people-including-children-risk-losing-water-supply-critical</a>, accessed 29 October 2021

UNOCHA (United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs), Libya I Humanitarian Bulletin (August 2021), 31 August 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/ocha-libya-l-humanitarian-bulletin-august-2021-enar">https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/ocha-libya-l-humanitarian-bulletin-august-2021-enar</a>, accessed 27 October 2021

UNOCHA (United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs), Libya Humanitarian Response Plan 2021 (January 2021), 3 February 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/libya hrp 2021-final.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/libya hrp 2021-final.pdf</a>, accessed 29 October 2021

UNOCHA (United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs), Libya Humanitarian Bulletin (February 2021), 24 March 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/OCHA%20Libya%20-%20Humanitarian%20Bulletin%20%28February%202021%29%20%5BEN%5D.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/OCHA%20Libya%20-%20Humanitarian%20Bulletin%20%28February%202021%29%20%5BEN%5D.pdf</a>, accessed 29 October 2021

UNOCHA (United Nations' Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs), Libya I Humanitarian Bulletin (May 2021), 22 June 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/ocha-libya-l-humanitarian-bulletin-may-2021-enar">https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/ocha-libya-l-humanitarian-bulletin-may-2021-enar</a>, accessed 28 October 2021

UNOCHA (United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs), Libya Humanitarian Bulletin (July 2021), 30 August 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/ocha-libya-l-humanitarian-bulletin-july-2021-enar">https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/ocha-libya-l-humanitarian-bulletin-july-2021-enar</a>, accessed 29 October 2021

UNSC (United Nations Security Council), Letter dated 27 October 2020 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 27 October 2020, <a href="https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3889231?ln=en">https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3889231?ln=en</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

UNSC (United Nations Security Council), Letter dated 29 December 2020 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 30 December 2020, <a href="https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3896833?ln=en">https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3896833?ln=en</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

UNSC (United Nations Security Council), Letter dated 6 August 2021 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, 9 August 2021, <a href="https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s">https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s</a> 2021 716.pdf, accessed 29 October 2021

UNSC (United Nations Security Council), Letter dated 8 March 2021 from the Panel of Experts on Libya established pursuant to resolution 1973 (2011) addressed to the President of the Security Council, 8 March 2021, <a href="https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3905159?ln=en">https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3905159?ln=en</a>, accessed 1 November 2021



UNSC (United Nations Security Council), Report of the Secretary-General [S/2021/767], 2 September 2021, <a href="https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s">https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s</a> 2021 767.pdf, accessed 29 October 2021

UNSC (United Nations Security Council), United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 19 January 2021, <a href="https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3898203?ln=en">https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3898203?ln=en</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

UNSC (United Nations Security Council), United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 11 May 2021, <a href="https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3926724?ln=en">https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3926724?ln=en</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

UNSC (United Nations Security Council), United Nations Support Mission in Libya: report of the Secretary-General, 25 August 2021, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3938174?ln=en, accessed 1 November 2021

UNSMIL (United Nations Support Mission in Libya), Libya- 2020 UN Country Team Results Report, 25 August 2021, <a href="https://unsmil.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/un libya-2020-results-report-1.pdf">https://unsmil.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/un libya-2020-results-report-1.pdf</a>, accessed 27 October 2021

UNSMIL (United Nations Support Mission in Libya), Remarks to the Security Council by Ján Kubiš, Special Envoy of the Secretary-General for Libya, and Head of the United Nations Support mission in Libya, 15 July 2021, <a href="https://unsmil.unmissions.org/remarks-security-council-j%C3%A1n-kubi%C5%A1-special-envoy-secretary-general-libya-and-head-united-nations">https://unsmil.unmissions.org/remarks-security-council-j%C3%A1n-kubi%C5%A1-special-envoy-secretary-general-libya-and-head-united-nations</a>, accessed 29 October 2021

UNSMIL (United Nations Support Mission in Libya), Statement Attributable to The Spokesperson for the Secretary-General On Libya, 12 October 2021, <a href="https://unsmil.unmissions.org/statement-attributable-spokesperson-secretary-general-libya-7">https://unsmil.unmissions.org/statement-attributable-spokesperson-secretary-general-libya-7</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

UNSMIL (United Nations Support Mission in Libya), UN extremely concerned about reports of Killing and Excessive Use of Force against Migrants and Asylum Seekers in Gargaresh, Tripoli, 2 October 2021, <a href="https://unsmil.unmissions.org/statement-united-nations-assistant-secretary-general-resident-and-humanitarian-coordinator-libya">https://unsmil.unmissions.org/statement-united-nations-assistant-secretary-general-resident-and-humanitarian-coordinator-libya</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

UNSMIL (United Nations Support Mission in Libya), UN Welcomes the JMC's Signing of Action Plan for the Withdrawal of Mercenaries, Foreign Fighters And Foreign Forces, 8 October 2021, <a href="https://unsmil.unmissions.org/united-nations-welcomes-jmc%E2%80%99s-signing-action-plan-withdrawal-mercenaries-foreign-fighters-and">https://unsmil.unmissions.org/united-nations-welcomes-jmc%E2%80%99s-signing-action-plan-withdrawal-mercenaries-foreign-fighters-and</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

UNSMIL (United Nations Support Mission in Libya), UNSMIL Condemns the Abduction and Disappearance of Senior Government Official, 10 August 2021, <a href="https://unsmil.unmissions.org/unsmil-condemns-abduction-and-disappearance-senior-government-official">https://unsmil.unmissions.org/unsmil-condemns-abduction-and-disappearance-senior-government-official</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

UNSMIL (United Nations Support Mission in Libya), UNSMIL Expresses Concern Over Armed Clashes In Tripoli's Salaheddine Area, Calls For Immediate Cessation Of Hostilities, 3 September 2021, <a href="https://unsmil.unmissions.org/unsmil-expresses-concern-over-armed-clashes-tripoli%E2%80%99s-salaheddine-area-calls-immediate-cessation">https://unsmil.unmissions.org/unsmil-expresses-concern-over-armed-clashes-tripoli%E2%80%99s-salaheddine-area-calls-immediate-cessation</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

UNSMIL (United Nations Support Mission in Libya), UNSMIL Statement On Reports About No-Confidence Motion Against The GNU, 21 September 2021, <a href="https://unsmil.unmissions.org/unsmil-statement-reports-about-no-confidence-motion-against-gnu">https://unsmil.unmissions.org/unsmil-statement-reports-about-no-confidence-motion-against-gnu</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

UNSMIL (United Nations Support Mission in Libya), UNSMIL statement on the release of detainees and resumption of water supply, 21 August 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/unsmil-statement-release-detainees-and-resumption-water-supply">https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/unsmil-statement-release-detainees-and-resumption-water-supply</a>, accessed 26 October 2021

Xinhuanet, UNICEF voices concern over death, injury of children by landmine in Libya's Tripoli, 19 March 2021, <a href="http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2021-03/20/c\_139823253.htm">http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2021-03/20/c\_139823253.htm</a>, accessed 1 November 2021

## **SOURCES CONSULTED**

REACH Initiative, Libya: Ubari Area-Based Assessment (ABA), October 2021, October 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/REACH\_LBY\_Report\_ABA-Abu-Salim\_October-2021.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/REACH\_LBY\_Report\_ABA-Abu-Salim\_October-2021.pdf</a>, accessed on 1 November 2021

Insecurity Insight, Attacks on Health Care Monthly News Brief - June 2021, 16 July 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/June-2021-Attacks-on-Health-Care-Monthly-News-Brief.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/June-2021-Attacks-on-Health-Care-Monthly-News-Brief.pdf</a> , accessed 28 October 2021

USDOS (US Department of State), 2020 Report on International Religious Freedom: Libya, 12 May 2021, <a href="https://www.state.gov/reports/2020-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/libya/">https://www.state.gov/reports/2020-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/libya/</a>, accessed 25 October 2021

WHO (World Health Organization), Health Cluster Libya: Health Sector Bulletin (June 2021), July 2021, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/libya-health-sector-bulletin-june-2021">https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/libya-health-sector-bulletin-june-2021</a>

